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22 March 2016 

Budget 2016 

Thank you for your letter of 16 March about compensation to local councils for the 
business rates tax cuts announced at the Budget. This is certainly an important issue and 
I am happy to be given the opportunity to provide reassurance on this matter. 

First of all, I should say that these tax cuts provide significant support to local businesses. 
The Small Business Rate Relief measure announced at the Budget will mean 600,000 of 
the smallest businesses will not have to pay business rates. 

Local authorities will be compensated in full for their loss of income as a result of these 
changes. We have compensated authorities in full for every reduction to business rates we 
have made since the introduction of the business rates retention scheme. 

This compensation will be paid in the same way is it has been previously, by "section 31" 
grant, and calculated on the basis of the returns that councils make under the rates 
retention scheme. It is a tried and tested method with which authorities are familiar and 
helped to devise. 

The funding for these (s31) grants were provided for in Budget 2016 through the Budget 
scorecard (lines 15-17). These lines include a number of impacts, including the reduction 
in tax revenues for the public sector as a whole, the reduction in expenditure financed by 
business rates and a commensurate increase in grant funding to Local Authorities. We 
expect this to be effected at Supplementary Estimates as has been the case for similar 
business rate measures announced at previous Autumn Statements. 

In the medium term, the impact on local authority revenues will be considered as part of 
the Government's work with the sector on implementing 100 per cent business rate 
retention. This will include the pattern of grants which are to be phased out and functions 
which are to be devolved. It is already clear, however, that the amount of additional 
business rates available remain substantial and far in excess of available grants. The 
Government will be consulting on the implementation of business rates in summer 2016. 
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We have always been clear that the transition to 100% retention will be fiscally neutral, 
and the set up of the system will be based on the actual amount of business rates 
available to authorities from that point onwards, taking account of any reductions. 
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